California State University, Long Beach

University Resources Council

MINUTES

Meeting Number 11







3/21/2006

Meeting called to order with the following voting and nonvoting members present or excused: D. Harris, J. Suguitan, J. Parker, M. Hata, R. Yeung-Lindquist, R. P. Meylor, H. Wu, L. Caron, E. Martin, D. Green, T. Bostic, J. deAlbuquerque, C. Bremer, D. Horne, J. Coots, J. Torabzadeh, R. Wang, M. Costa, M. Anwar, C. Fisher, D. Hood, P. Kearney, L. Henriques, S. Cox, Z. Billoo, F. Freeman, J. Prince, K. Janousek, L. Farmer

1.  Approval of agenda:


MSP approve agenda 

2.  Approval of minutes

Correct minutes will be distributed and a vote for approval will occur at our next meeting.

3.  Announcements   

URC will meet on April 4th but will not meet on April 18th.

Cookies were distributed for the Persian New Year. 

4.  New Business

4.1 Economic Forecast and 2006-07 Budget Preview:  Provost Abrahamse and Vice President Griffith

VP Griffith reported that the budget outlook remains generally positive in spite of contentious political climate in Sacramento.  He reported that the Governor’s proposed 06/07 budget reflects the terms of the compact agreement for higher education and the Chancellor’s Office preliminary allocations contain no significant surprises.  President Alexander has embraced  the current RPP budget planning process and he endorses the budget recovery plan.

VP Griffith reported that California’s economy strengthened in 2005 as indicated by increases in personal income, taxable sales, exports, and residential construction and decreases in the unemployment rate.  State revenues have therefore increased and he reported all indicators for revenues look good at this point.  VP Griffith reported that in spite of this good news, there continues to be a structural deficit in the state budget of $6 billion with limited evidence of collective will to deal with this problem.

VP Griffith reported that the Governor appears to be revising his budget strategies in light of his special election defeat.  He has softened his position on balancing the budget and is now apparently willing to spend where necessary to reduce conflict or gain support.  He continues to honor the compact and has moderated his position on K-12 and has treated the Community College system well.  His revised strategy appears to be working in light of recent changes in his popularity in the polls.

VP Griffith stated that he had reviewed the terms of the compact previously with the URC so highlighted here the value of the compact and also that the 07/08 budget will be owned by the new Governor.  If we have a change in Governor, VP Griffith estimated that we would have a 1-2 year lag as we will need to negotiate a new compact.  He added that the current compact is one of the best deals the CSU system has had in that it allows us to retain the benefit of any fee increases without a corresponding cut in the general fund.

VP Griffith then turned his attention to the LAO recommendations.  He stated that the LAO has not historically been a friend of higher education.  Currently, VP Griffith stated that the LAO does not believe the growth required by the compact will be possible to achieve and they recommend instead a reduction of enrollment growth to 2%.  He reported that overall, however, legislators seem to be in favor of the compact.

VP Griffith next reviewed the CSU budget and campus preliminary allocations.  He stated that rebenching was one of the concessions that the system was successful in negotiating.  This redefinition of graduate student enrollment will have no financial impact in the short run because while we can report larger graduate student enrollment, our enrollment targets have also been increased.

VP Griffith stated that the preliminary estimates for the 06/07 general fund budget are healthy and reasonably secure.  He shared a handout which laid out the preliminary budget estimates for 06/07.  The total general fund is $13.860 million ($1.787 million from 05/06 PERS retirement cost reduction, $4.369 million from 3% general operations, $3.137 million from fee buy out, $4.748 million from the Master of Science in Nursing initiative,  and a loss of $.450 million from the transfer of State University Fee to Trust).  The systemwide budget also includes funds for a Math and Science Teacher Initiative but it is not yet known if any funds will come to CSULB.  The State University Fee (SUF) includes the $.450 million from the SUF interest from trust noted above and $2.497 million for enrollment growth.  The total allocated sources of new general funds are therefore $16.807 million.

For USES, VP Griffith reported the total allocated uses of the new general funds is $16.807 million.  $6.461 million will go toward enrollment growth,  $1.980 million will go to mandatory costs such as health care benefits, SSI, and energy rate and consumption, $2.116 million will to go financial aid, $6.058 million for compensation at 3%, and $.193 million for deferred maintenance.

VP Griffith reported that the enrollment growth funds are important because they are the only source of new state discretionary funding and they are what qualify us to seek additional capital facilities.  The increased targets for enrollment raise some issues at the system level.  VP Griffith reported that he is confident that CSULB will meet its target but the system as a whole is not confident about its ability to meet targets.  This is potentially a big issue because in 04/05, the system failed to meet targets so the Legislature imposed a $15 million one-time penalty.  The system has therefore re-instituted the old “2% rule” where campuses will face a financial penalty if they fail to meet targets.  Because of uneven performance in meeting targets across the CSU campuses, the system decided to reallocate permanent enrollment targets for next year and to provide incentives to campuses who performed well.  VP Griffith shared a handout that lay out the actuals, targets, one-time advance, and rebenched targets from 05/06 to 06/07.  He pointed out how this shows that Dominquez Hills and East Bay campuses missed their target by falling over 9% below and how Fullerton overachieved on their target by almost 9%.  He also pointed out that the permanent enrollment adjustments do not always show a correlation between adjustments and performance.

VP Griffith then moved to campus planning.  He stated that the President has endorsed the current RPP budget process and the recovery plan.  Since we are following a recovery plan, he stated that the budgeting process is a little different.  Units will be given funds and then will report how they will use them including how they will use any carryover.  VP Griffith reported that budget hearings start next week with the next material event being the budget signing in early summer.  He concluded his remarks by reiterating his view that we have a positive budget outlook and while there are risks, he has confidence that we will have a positive outcome.

Provost Abrahamse stated that we expect 4500 new students next year and since students have an increased average unit load, this will help us to meet our targets.  She reported that transfer applications stayed flat but we kept the application period open longer for them so hope to see increases.  Transfer numbers have declined across the state and while we are eligible to take lower division transfers, we haven’t done this yet.  URC members then asked a series of clarifying questions about the budget and targets .

4.2  Common Management System Report:  Project Director Foster

CMS Project Director Foster reported on implementation,  upgrades, and ongoing/operational support for CMS.  She reported that CMS implementation is considered completed and so funding will now go towards upgrades.  Planned expenses for CMS implementation were $22.8 million but actual expenses came in at $21.6 million.  The balance of $1.2 million will be applied to upgrades.

She next turned her attention to these upgrades.  She shared a reminder that upgrades are unavoidable and required and also a blessing and a curse.  The CMS upgrade strategy is planned at the system level and campuses do not have a choice about whether or not to upgrade but are given a window of time in which to upgrade.  She reported that all upgrades are not the same and are determined by software vendors.  The next upgrade for CMS will be to version 8.9.  She said she is hearing good things about future planned upgrades to Fusion but that this will be a huge upgrade.  She also reported that much more is known about the upgrade to version 8.9 than at this time last year with the Oracle and PeopleSoft situation now being resolved.  CSU pilot campuses now are live with the 8.9 upgrade with other campuses soon to follow.

For the 8.9 upgrade, Foster reported that Human Resources and Student Advising areas will upgraded first, followed by Finance.  She reported that these upgrades include significant functional changes and significant effort but that they are hearing good feedback on the changes.  Other challenges she reported on in the area of CMS include changes in the Unisys Data Center Transition as our contract expires.  She also reported that she foresees challenges due to changes in the payroll system by the State Controllers Office.  For the upgrade, Foster reported that the campus plan for upgrades is defined and good.  The plan is to decrease use of expensive consultants and shift upgrade efforts to staff so that the same staff are involved with upgrades and day to day operation.  She also said that expenses will not impact university budgets.  URC members then asked questions about the upgrades including about Fusion.  Foster reported that the use of Fusion will require a complete technology change.  She said that it reflects a change to using industry standards.

4.3  University Research:  Associate Vice President Ambos

AVP Ambos reported on the CSULB “State of the State” of research funding.  She reported that she would address the who, what, where, and how of grant and contract activities.  She shared a graph that displayed the number of proposals and awards from 1984 to 2005.  While overall, there is an increasing trend depicted in number of proposals, the graph also shows a drop in number of awards over the last 3 years. She then shared a graph that depicted Academic Affairs as a major participant in grants and contracts with them accounting for 86% of awards.  In terms of award dollars, she shared a graph that showed Academic Affairs receiving a smaller proportion of award dollars.  In terms of who participates in grants and contracts across the colleges, she shared a graph that depicted vigorous activity across all colleges.  She also shared graphs that showed Natural Sciences and Math as writing the most proposals and getting the most funded but with CHHS receiving the most in terms of award dollars.

Next, AVP Ambos turned her attention to funding sources.  The graphs presented show that federal sources account for the most award dollars but a smaller proportion of number of awards.  The graphs also depict that state, local, and private sources account for a smaller proportion of awards and award dollars.  She also shared information on the top 10 agency funders as well as the funding by thematic areas.  Health is the largest area (39%) with much of the money being for delivery of services.  Education is the next largest thematic area (29%) with the funding focusing on student programs and basic research.  Defense and transportation is the next thematic area at 23% followed by “Other” at 9%.

AVP Ambos next turned to where grant and contract activity is headed.  She reported that funding peaked in 01/02 due to large transportation programs and that CHHS grants have decreased $10 million over the last three years.  Overall, she reported that the number of proposals has quadrupled and that more people are getting awards but that the amount of money per award is going down.  She also reported changes in sources of funding with less local and state funding being available  due to the recent budget crisis in California. She ended by commenting upon the competitive nature of grants and contracts.  She reported that 10 states are responsible for 60% of research and development with a concentration of excellence being found in California.  This makes for a very competitive situation in California.  To address this competitive climate, AVP Ambos reported that we must create more broad-based interdisciplinary teams of faculty to take advantage of evolving areas of sponsorship.  She also reported that we must move into private foundation grant applications as we haven’t tapped this area as much as we could.  She reported that we must keep our focus on federal grants but also revitalize state and local grants as it is a good time to do this budget wise.  She ended by pointing out that we have made strides in working with principal investigator groups to improve their competitiveness but that we must continue to focus efforts here. 

Meeting Adjourned 2:50.

Minutes respectfully submitted by:

Jennifer Coots

(Minutes not yet approved)

